MINUTES OF A MEETING OF NARBOROUGH PARISH COUNCIL HELD ON MONDAY 5 JUNE 2017 IN THE CHURCH CENTRE BEGINNING AT 7.30pm
Present:


Mr D Williams JP

Chairman


Mr A Brinsdon

Councillor


Mr J Collins 


Councillor


Mr S Davey


Councillor


Mr M King


Councillor


Mr P Wilkinson

Vice-Chairman & Breckland Councillor

Also In Attendance:


Two members of the Public


Mr D Burchell

Clerk to the Council
1. Apologies. Apologies were accepted from:

a. Councillor R Green

b. Mr E Colman – Norfolk County Councillor

2. Minutes of Meeting Held on 3 May 2017.  The Minutes of the4 Meeting held on Wednesday 3 May 2017 were unanimously approved and signed as a true and accurate record of the Meeting.

3. Declarations of Other Registrable Interests.  The following Declarations of Other Registrable Interests were made under the Breckland Code of Conduct: 

a. Councillor Wilkinson – Items 10a to 10e.

b. Councillor Williams – Item 10e.

4. Public Participation:
a. Breckland

Minor incidents of antisocial behaviour issues by issuing Public Space Protection Orders.

Narborough no longer on the list of top five elderly residents’ 
villages.

b. County Council
Issue of damaged signage on by-pass junctions will be raised with Highways.

Swaffham Library taking part in Open Libraries scheme whereby library will be open from 7am to 7pm.

National Bookstart Week – being held across Norfolk – free children’s books will be given out to pre-school children visiting a County library between 5 and 10 June.

5. Chairman’s Announcements.  The Chairman welcomed the return of Councillor King following his recent extended illness.

6. Approval of End of Year Accounts.  It was unanimously resolved to approve the end of year accounts for the year ending 31 March 2017.

7. Approval of Annual Return.  It was unanimously resolved to approve the Annual Return for the year ending 31 March 2017.

8. Additional Account:

a. The Clerk advised the meeting that he had consulted with Councillor Davey and they revisited the requirement for an additional account for the Sport & Play For All Scheme.  He advised that:

i. The recovery of VAT from an additional account may prove problematical.

ii. He would be able to keep the Council advised of the state of Sport & Play For All funds by running a ‘sub-account’ Receipts & Payments book.

iii. The process for opening a new account would involve repeating and duplicating the whole process used to open the existing account.
iv. It was recommended that the Council continue with the one current account and that the Clerk maintain a ‘sub-account’ Receipts & Payments book for the Sport & Play For All Scheme.   

b. It was unanimously resolved to continue with one current account while the Clerk maintained a ‘sub-account’ Receipts & Payments book for the Sport & Play For All Scheme.

9. Bus Shelter.    The Clerk advise that the request to place the bus shelter on the highway verge has been submitted to Norfolk County Highways.
10. Planning Applications:

a. 3PL/2017/1084/HOU – Aggro Palace – Swaffham Road – construction of 11/2 storey detached dwelling to replace existing modular/mobile home – undecided.
b. 3PL/2017/0435/HOU – The Forge, Main Road –rear two storey extension/single storey sunroom, front entrance porch and 2 bay cart lodge – undecided.
c. 3PL/2017/0608/F – Meadow Barn, Meadow Road – replace existing 22m x 11m rail post and railed grass area with 40m x 20m all weather surface manage no objections.

d. 3PL/2017/0527/O – Church Farm Barns, Main Road -,to convert former chapel, existing access and driveway to remain – after short discussion the Council was unable to make a decision due to a lack of detailed information.

e. 3PL/2017/0588/F – Narborough Primary Academy – Outdoor canopy to be attached to early year’s classroom.  14.3m x 3.7m polycarbonate roof pergola – No objections.

11. Correspondence.  There was no correspondence for the meeting to consider.

12. Reports:

a. Norfolk ALC Spring Conference.  Councillor Wilkinson advised that he had attended the NALC Spring Conference which due to a change in format had been more attendee friendly.  Of particular interest had been a presentation by ‘The Conservation Volunteers’ who undertake practical conservation work in Norfolk.   The CE of NALC had in been attendance promoting the benefits of membership.

b. Town & Parish Councils Meeting.  Councillor Williams advised that he had attended the Town & Parish Councils Meeting in Dereham.  It was apparent that land supply for development in the district is poor.  Swaffham is suffering from air pollution problems due to traffic levels.  Some local parish councils have produced Neighbourhood Plans but not everyone was convinced that they are worth the expense and effort put into them.  Unused sums from S106 payments are placed in a Breckland controlled ‘pot’ and can be bid for, but it seemed that to date only the ‘privileged few’ had been aware of this funding stream.  He had been assured that this scheme will not affect the S106 payments due to the Council from the Chalk lane developments. 
13. Finance.  The following invoices were unanimously approved for payment:

a. D J Burchell – Clerk’s salary for May - £280.00 

b. HMRC – PAYE for May - £69.80

c. CGM Group (East Anglia) Ltd – Removal of fallen tree and arboreal survey - £600.00

d. Viking – Printer - £142.80

e. CGM (East Anglia) Ltd – Churchyard maintenance April - £174.00

f. Narborough w Narford PCC - Centre Hire - £36.00

14. Village Matters:

a. Addenbrookes Hospital Councillor King advised that following his extended stay at Addebrookes Hospital he could advise that patient’s partners are allowed free accommodation for the first night and then, on application, can stay in Century Homes accommodation at a cost of £24.00 per night.

b. Grass Verges.  Councillor Collins commented that then grass verges in the village are in a poor state.  It was noted that some of the verges have now been cut – Councillor Wilkinson said he would monitor the situation and take hastening action if necessary.  The Clerk pointed out that some of the verges had been left uncut to allow the daffodils to die back naturally.

c. Nar Valley Way/Church Alley.  Councillor Davey noted that the tree blocking the Nar Valley Way has been cleared and advised that he had cleared some of the undergrowth blocking Church Alley.

d. Footways and Roads.  The Clerk advised that the Highways engineer has been advised of the concerns regarding the footway from the Ship Inn to the A47 junction and the state of the Eastfields/Marham Road junction.  He is due to inspect the areas concerned and will take any action deemed necessary.  The Clerk noted that all the roads in the village had been ‘marked up’ for pot-hole repairs.

15. Next Meeting.  It was noted that the next meeting will be on Monday 3 July 2017.  
The Meeting Closed at 8.30pm
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